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Town of Conway, N.H.

REPORT OF THE
BOARD OF SELECTMEN

We are here to serve you. You elected us to provide you with good
advice at Town Meetings and to see that the Town is well managed
during the course of the year. That is not always an easy task. But
we take the job seriously and give it our best. We meet each Tuesday
at 9:30 a.m. and our first half hour is open to unscheduled visits by
anyone with a problem or a complaint. We try very hard to listen to

the community.

We want Town services to be both good and affordable. It is

difficult to draw the line on how much is affordable or to set

priorities, but we must. As times get tougher we must work together
more than ever. We are proud of both our union and our non union
employees who accepted a wage freeze for 1991.

Taxes went down in 1990 by $.10 per thousand, due to our
restraint. That may not seem like much, but it reversed a long
upward trend.

The Board worked on many projects in 1990, but none was more
satisfactory than the reaction to the Swift River Covered Bridge.

The Special Town Meeting support was great, and the outpouring
of money and support by many private citizens was truly over-

whelming. Thank you for your community spirit.

The many fine unpaid members of our Boards and Committees
keep ours a government by the people and deserve our gratitude. In
addition to their normal Selectmen duties, Raymond Leavitt, Jr.,

stepped forward to organize local economic development efforts

and chairs the Fire Advisory Committee, and Cynthia Briggs
serves on the Highway Advisory Task Force and the Planning
Board.

It has been my pleasure to have served you the past 3 years and I

thank you for your support.

Sincerely,

HARVEY C. BLAKE, Chairman
Board of Selectmen
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CONWAY TOWN WARRANT
STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

TOTHE INHABITANTS OFTHETOWNOFCONWAY, County
of Carroll, in the State ofNew Hampshire, qualified to vote inTown
Affairs:

You are hereby notified to meet at the Karl Seidenstuecker
Auditorium at Kennett High School, Conway, New Hampshire, on
Tuesday, the twelfth day of March, 1991, at nine o'clock in the
forenoon to act upon the following subjects hereinafter set forth.

Voting on Articles 1 through 16 will be by official ballot, and the
polls shall open for balloting at nine o'clock in the forenoon or as
soon thereafter as the Moderator calls the meeting to order and
declares a quorum present. The remaining articles of the Warrant
shall be acted upon at seven o'clock in the evening or at the closing

of the polls if the meeting shall vote to keep the polls open to a later

hour.

ARTICLE 1. To choose all necessary officers.

ARTICLE 2. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 1 as proposed and recommended by the Planning
Board for the Town Zoning Ordinance amending provisions of

Conway Code 147-11.1 and 147-24 by modifying the regulations

and the Shoreline Protection District boundaries along Pequawket
Pond.

ARTICLE 3. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 2 as proposed and recommended by the Planning
Board for the Town Zoning Ordinance amending provisions of

Conway Code 147-4, 147-6, 147-11.B(3), 147-15.E, and 147-11. l.B(4)

by consolidating and modifying the provisions of the code pertain-

ing to non-conforming uses, lots and structures into one Code
Section 147-4.

ARTICLE 4. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 3 as proposed and recommended by the Planning
Board for the Town Zoning Ordinance amending provisions of

Conway Code 147-12.A by correcting a typographical mistake in

the Commercial Home Occupations regulations.

ARTICLE 5. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 4 as proposed and recommended by the Planning
Board for the Town Zoning Ordinance amending provisions of

Conway Code 147-13.D by clarifving the text to provide for two
separate special exceptions within the Wetlands Conservation
District.
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ARTICLE 6. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 5 as proposed and recommended by the Planning
Board for the Town Zoning Ordinance amending provisions of
Conway Code 147-6 and 147-17.2 by modifying the structure height
regulations and adding new definitions.

ARTICLE 7. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 6 as proposed and recommended by the Planning
Board for the Town Zoning Ordinance amending provisions of
Conway Code 147-14.D(2) (b) by clarifying the text regarding
allowance of replacement of existing septic systems within the
Floodplain Conservation District.

ARTICLE 8. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 7 as proposed and recommended by the Planning
Board for the Town Zoning Ordinance amending provisions of
Conway Code 147-19.0(5) (c) (4) by allowing gas stations to use
readerboard signs to display gasoline prices.

ARTICLE 9. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 8 as proposed and recommended by the Planning
Board for the Town Zoning Ordinance amending provisions of
Conway Code 147-19.G.1 by adding a new section (a) to permit
signs with a message area of up to eighty (80) square feet for large,
multi-use business complexes and certain residential developments.

ARTICLE 10. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 9 as proposed and recommended by the Planning
Board for the Town Hawkers and Peddlers Code amending provi-
sions of Conway Code 102-4 by adding a new Section 102-4.1 to
permit food vending carts to be regulated and permitted by the
Board of Selectmen.

ARTICLE 11. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 10 as proposed and recommended by the Planning
Board for the Town Building Construction, Non residential and
Multifamily Code amending provisions of Conway Code 89 by
incorporating the BOCA Basic Building Code, 1990 edition, for non
residential and multifamily structures of three or more units and
deleting reference and incorporation of the 1984 edition.

ARTICLE 12. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 1 1 as proposed and recommended by the Planning
Board for the Town Life Safety Code amending provisions of
Conway Code 90-1 by incorporating the Life Safety Code, NFPA
Doc. No. 101, 1988 edition, and deleting reference and incorporation
of the 1981 edition.

ARTICLE 13. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 12 as proposed and recommended by the Planning
Board for a Town Septic Ordinance to be appropriately numbered
and incorporated at length in the Conway Code.
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ARTICLE 14. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 13 as proposed by Petition ofSusan H. Battles and
others for the Town Zoning Ordinance amending provisions of

Conway Code 147-19.G by adding a new section (8) which would
allow reduction of sign setback for signs obstructed by a non-

conforming sign or structure on an adjoining property. Not Recom-
mended by the Planning Board.

ARTICLE 15. To see whether or not the Town will vote to adopt
Amendment No. 14 as proposed by Petition ofSusan H. Battles and
others for the Town Zoning Ordinance amending provisions of

Conway Code 147-19.0(1) by adding a new subsection (a) to permit

signs with a message area ofup to one hundred (100) square feet for

large, multi-use business complexes and certain residential develop-

ments. Not Recommended by the Planning Board.

ARTICLE 16. To see whether or not theTown will vote to approve
the new Charter recommended by the Charter Commission.

ARTICLE 17. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of Twenty Thousand Dollars ($20,000) for the

purpose of hiring TRAFFIC CONTROL people to direct traffic at

key intersections for 115 days starting the last weekend in June.

Recommended by the Budget Committee (8-2-0).

ARTICLE 18. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of Fifty Thousand Dollars ($50,000) to purchase a

HIGHWAYDEPARTMENTSEVENYARDDUMPTRUCK, together

with snow plow rigging. Recommended by the Budget Committee
(8-2-0).

ARTICLE 19. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of Five Thousand Dollars ($5,000) to ASSIST THE
MT. WASHINGTON VALLEY ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
COUNCIL in developing economic policies and action designed to

provide balanced long range economic planning and development
for the valley towns. Recommended by the Budget Committee
(7-3-0).

ARTICLE 20. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of Ten Thousand Dollars ($10,000) to implement a

HOUSE NUMBERING AND FIRE LANE SYSTEM throughout

the Town. Recommended by the Budget Committee (10-0-0).

ARTICLE 21. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of Four Thousand Dollars ($4,000) to provide 26

STREET LIGHTS on Route 16 between the intersection ofRoute 16

& 302 and Artist Falls Road. Recommended by the Budget Commit-
tee (7-3-0).
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ARTICLE 22. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of Forty Thousand Dollars ($40,000) to CON-
STRUCT A ROAD BETWEEN ZODIAC WAY AND SETTLERS'
GREEN COMMON COURT DRIVE, a distance of 700 feet. Recom-
mended by the Budget Committee (8-2-0).

ARTICLE 23. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum ofEight Thousand Dollars ($8,000) to provide a part

time (25 hours per week) RECREATION ASSISTANT for the

Parks & Recreation Department. Recommended by the Budget
Committee (7-3-0).

ARTICLE 24. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of Twenty Five Thousand Dollars ($25,000) to

purchase a FIRE TANK TRUCK as recommended by the Fire

Advisory Committee. Agreeable to a petition signed by Raymond
E. Leavitt, Jr. and others. Recommended by the Budget Committee
(7-3-0).

ARTICLE 25. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum ofTen Thousand Dollars ($10,000) to purchase FIRE
DEPARTMENT EQUIPMENT for the Fire Departments. Agree-

able to a petition signed by Raymond E. Leavitt, Jr. and others. Not
Recommended by the Budget Committee (2-8-0).

ARTICLE 26. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the

Selectmen to borrow the sum of Thirty One Thousand Dollars

($31,000) over a period often (10) years, to be repaid by a Betterment
Tax on lot owners of HUNTING RIDGE ROAD, under RSA 239.

Recommended by the Budget Committee (10-0-0).

ARTICLE 27. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-
priate the sum ofTwo Million Three Hundred Five Thousand One
Hundred Twenty Eight Dollars ($2,305,128) for the purpose of

funding employee pay and benefits in accordance with the sche-

dules and terms set forth below:

To limit payroll expenditures to 85% of the pay in effect, as

of October 1, 1990, for all individual employees' positions.

Meaning and intending to make a 15% cut in pay for all

Town of Conway employees.

To limit employee benefits to a funding contribution by the

Town of50% of health care premium cost, and zero percent
contribution for dental care premium cost.

A cap of 5 days sick leave per year, non accumulative, is

established as a standard for Town employees.
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Passage of this article confirms the voters' failure to ratify

those contracts between the Board of Selectmen and the

Police Commissioners and various organized labor groups.

The funds raised and appropriated for payroll purposes are

not to exceed $1,649,537. The funds raised and appro-

priated for employee benefits are not to exceed $655,591.

By voter approval of this article, other pay and benefit cost

contained in other parts of this year's Town of Conway
Warrant are deemed to be redundant and are to be deleted

from those articles.

The Board of Selectmen and Police Commissioners are

directed to prepare future budgets with a payroll and
benefit article, similar to this article, to allow voters a clear

option to ratify or not ratify a proposed bargaining
agreement. The Board of Selectmen and Police Com-
missioners are further reminded that all proposed bar-

gaining agreements are subject to voter ratification, and
subsequent funding approval by this legislative body.
Agreeable to a petition signed by Kevan O'Brien and
others.

Not Recommended by the Budget Committee (0-10-0).

ARTICLE 28. To see what sums of money the Town will vote to

raise and appropriate for the purpose of funding employees' pay
and benefits in accordance with schedules and terms set forth

below:

To limit payroll expenditures to the 1990-1991 accepted
budget which in effect shows no increase in salaries and
wages over the 1990 level. Passage of this article confirms
the voters' failure to ratify those contracts between the

Board ofSelectmen anJ the Police Commission and various

organized labor groups. Agreeable to a petition signed by
Adam B. Hirshan and others.

Recommended by the Budget Committee (10-0-0).

ARTICLE 29. To see what rums of money the Town will vote to

raise and appropriate for the following purposes.

GENERAL GOVERNMENT
Town Officers' Salaries
Town Officers' Expenses
Election and Registration Expenses
Cemeteries
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General Government Buildings

Assessing
Planning and Zoning
Legal Expenses
Office Expenses
Board of Adjustment

PUBLIC SAFETY
Police Department
Fire Departments
Civil Defense

HIGHWAYS, STREETS AND BRIDGES
General Highway Department Expenses
Highway Block Grant

SANITATION
Solid Waste Disposal

HEALTH
Health Officer

Ambulances
Animal Control
Vital Statistics

WELFARE
General Assistance

CULTURE AND RECREATION
Library
Parks and Recreation
Patriotic Purposes
Conservation Commission
Care of Trees

DEBT SERVICE
Principal of Long-Term Bonds and Notes
Interest Expense - Long-Term Bonds and Notes
Interest Expense - Tax Anticipation Notes

CAPITAL OUTLAY
New Highway Equipment
New Computer Equipment

MISCELLANEOUS
FICA and Retirement Contributions
Insurance

See State Form MS-7, Budget of the Town of Conway, N.H.
attached hereto and incorporated under this article.
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ARTICLE 30. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum ofSeventy Seven Thousand Five Hundred and Four
Dollars ($77,504), said sum to be allocated to the NORTH CON-
WAY COMMUNITY CENTER Board of Directors for the pro-

grams of the North Conway Community Center. Agreeable to a
petition signed by Mary Jane Hopkins and others. Recommended
by the Budget Committee (5-4-1).

ARTICLE 31. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum ofSeventeen Thousand Eight Hundred Fifty Dollars

($17,850) for the support of the CHILDREN AND YOUTH PRO-
JECT OF MT. WASHINGTON VALLEY. Agreeable to a petition

signed by David Brooks and others. Recommended by the Budget
Committee (10-0-0).

ARTICLE 32. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of Three Thousand Dollars ($3,000) for the NORTH
CONWAY DAY CARE CENTER. Agreeable to a petition signed by
Cynthia L. Martin and others. Recommended by the Budget
Committee (6-4-0).

ARTICLE 33. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of Twenty Three Thousand Seven Hundred Nine-

teen Dollars ($23,719) for support of the GIBSON CENTER FOR
SENIOR SERVICES. Agreeable to a petition signed by Paul O.

Ashnault and others. Recommended by the Budget Committee
(7-1-2).

ARTICLE 34. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of Seven Thousand Five Hundred Dollars ($7,500)

for operating expenses for the EASTERN SLOPE REGIONAL
AIRPORT. Agreeable to a petition signed by Paul O. Ashnault and
others. Not Recommended by the Budget Committee (4-6-0).

ARTICLE 35. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of Eleven Thousand Six Hundred Dollars for the

VISITINGNURSESERVICESOFNORTHERNCARROLLCOUNTY,
INC. Agreeable to a petition signed by Maryellen LaRoche and
others. Recommended by the Budget Committee (10-0-0).

ARTICLE 36. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-

priate the sum of Two Thousand Six Hundred Dollars for the

COMMUNITY ACTION OUTREACH PROGRAM, and to see if

the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Two
Hundred Dollars ($200) for the support ofthe BIG BROTHER/BIG
SISTER ORGANIZATION administered also by the Tri-County

Community Action Program. Agreeable to a petition signed by
Gloria L. Luken and others. Recommended by the Budget Com-
mittee (9-0-1).
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ARTICLE 37. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-
priate the sum of Six Thousand Nine Hundred Forty Five Dollars

($6,945) to assist the FAMILY HEALTH CENTRE. Agreeable to a
petition signed by Suzanne Nash and others. Recommended by the
Budget Committee (7-3-0).

ARTICLE 38. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-
priate the sum of Ten Thousand Five Hundred Ten Dollars

($10,510) to assist CARROLL COUNTY MENTAL HEALTH
SERVICES. Agreeable to a petition signed by Nancy Simard and
others. Not Recommended by the Budget Committee (5-6-0).

ARTICLE 39. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-
priate the sum of Four Thousand Five Hundred Dollars ($4,500) to

defray the operating expenses of the services and programs as
carried out by the MT. WASHINGTON VALLEY CHAPTER OF
THE AMERICAN RED CROSS. Agreeable to a petition signed by
David P. Cruz and others. Recommended by the Budget Committee
(10-0-0).

ARTICLE 40. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-
priate the sum of Three Thousand Dollars ($3,000) for the purpose
of running and maintaining the Conway Information Booth, to be
carried out and accounted forby theCONWAYVILLAGE CHAMBER
OF COMMERCE. Agreeable to a petition signed by Debbie Sweeney
and others. Recommended by the Budget Committee (8-2-0).

ARTICLE 41. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-
priate the sum of One Thousand Three Hundred Dollars ($1,300) to

be used for insurance oftheEASTMAN-LORD MUSEUM. Agreeable
to a petition signed by Suzanne C. Levesque and others. Recom-
mended by the Budget Committee (7-3-0).

ARTICLE 42. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-
priate the sum of Two Thousand Seven Hundred Nine Dollars

($2,709) in support ofCARROLL COUNTY AGAINST DOMESTIC
VIOLENCE & RAPE'S SHELTER FOR BATTERED WOMEN
AND CHILDREN. Agreeable to a petition signed by H. Gardner
Smith, Jr. and others. Recommended by the Budget Committee
(9-1-0).

ARTICLE 43. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appro-
priate the sum of Four Thousand Seven Hundred Eighty Five

Dollars ($4,785) for the EARLY INTERVENTION PROGRAM
(birth to 3 years) of CHILDREN UNLIMITED, INC., said sum
being equal to $.50 per person in the Town ofConway. Agreeable to

a petition signed by Francoise J. Burdette and others. Recom-
mended by the Budget Committee (5-4-2).
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ARTICLE 44. To see if the Town will vote to establish a TRUST
FUND FOR THE MAINTENANCE OF THE SWIFT RIVER
COVERED BRIDGE and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to

accept gifts and money and expend those funds for maintenance
and long term care.

ARTICLE 45. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board
ofSelectmen to acceptAPPLECROFT LANE ROAD, being ap^oxi-

mately 1200', running Westerly from Route 113 in Conway with a
cul-de-sac at the end, subject to a deed being received from Coleman
Properties, Inc., the cul-de-sac radius to be extended 45' of paved
surface and appropriate bounds being in place. Agreeable to a
petition signed by Edward G. Venti and others.

ARTICLE 46. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the

Selectmen to accept as a Town road the extension ofDANDIVUE
ROAD, located in the Village At Cedar Creek subdivision, the

right-of-way being 50 feet in width and approximately 1350 feet in

length from where it connects to Dandi View Road, an existing

Town road, to and including its intersection with Evergreen Drive,

said road to be thereafter maintained as a Town road. The
Selectmen's acceptance would be conditional on the following: a)

all road bounds to be set; b) deed approval; c) final completion of
remaining shoulder work. Agreeable to a petition signed by David
A. Burdette and others.

ARTICLE 47. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the
Selectmen to hire upon the credit of the Town such sums of money
as may be needed, such sums not to exceed the combined school,

town and county tax budgets, in anticipation of town, county and
school purposes.

ARTICLE 48. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the

Selectmen, in behalf of the Town of Conway, N.H. to accept gifts

and/or Federal or State aid in the name of the Town of Conway,
N.H. applied for, and to receive and expend them in accordance
with the purposes thereof.

ARTICLE 49. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the

Selectmen to withdraw Capital Reserve Funds established by the

Town from time to time and disburse the same in accordance with
the purposes for which such funds were created respectively.

ARTICLE 50. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the
Selectmen to sell, at their discretion, at public auction, any real

estate in the Town to which the Town has title by Collector's Deed;
except when it is being sold back to the former owner, or to a party
who has succeeded to the title of the former owner, in which case
private sale may be utilized; any such real estate to be sold and
conveyed on or before the next annual Town Meeting.
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ARTICLE 51. To act upon any other business that may legally

come before said meeting.

Given under our hands and seal at Center Conway, New
Hampshire, this 19th day of February, 1991.

HARVEY C. BLAKE, Chairman
CYNTHIA B. BRIGGS
RAYMOND E. LEAVITT, JR.

A true copy Attest:

JOHN D. STEVENS, Justice of the Peace

We hereby certify that we posted a like copy of the within
Warrant on February 20, 1991, at the post offices at Conway, North
Conway and Center Conway, at the Town Hall at Center Conway,
and at Karl Seidenstuecker Auditorium at Kennett High School,
the place of meeting, all public places within the said Town of
Conway.

HARVEY C. BLAKE, Chairman
CYNTHIA B. BRIGGS
RAYMOND E. LEAVITT, JR.

State of New Hampshire
Carroll ss.

Personally appeared Harvey C. Blake, Cynthia B. Briggs and
Raymond E. Leavitt, Jr.', Selectmen of the Town of Conway, New
Hampshire, and made oath that the foregoing certificate by them is

true, before me,

JOHN D. STEVENS
Justice of the Peace
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1991 SPECIAL ARTICLES
Article
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TOWN OF CONWAY
BUDGET 1991

TOWN OFFICERS' SALARIES
Selectmen
Town Clerk's Salary
Town Clerk's Fees
Deputy Clerk's Fees
Treasurer
Chairman Budget Com.
Trustee Trust Funds
Police Commissioners
Town Manager
Admin. Assistant
Engineer Consulting Services

Engineer/Public Works Director

Building Inspector

DEPARTMENT TOTAL

1990
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Meals for Clerks
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PLANNING BOARD
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CIVIL DEFENSE 500 368 500

HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT
Labor 409,600 408,804 409,600

Parts for Vehicles
Gas Propane & Diesel

Oil & Grease
Tires & Tubes
Outside Repair
Blades, Noses & Shoes
Equip. Tools & Supplies

Garage Supplies
Welding
Telephone
Garage Tools
Garage Equipment

Highway Supplies
Culverts & Catch Basins
Traffic Lights
Hired Equipment
Sand & Gravel
Asphalt
Salt & Calcium Chloride
Highway Tools
Pavement Markings
Signs & Posts

Bridge Maintenance
Radio & Repairs
Clothing Allowance

DEPARTMENT TOTAL 764,700 765,844 762,100

Highway Block Grant 120,955 120,955 123,572

47,500
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Maintenance
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9,750
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TOWN OF CONWAY
POLICE DEPARTMENT

1990 1990 1991

App. Amt. Expended Budget

Regular Officers $551,880.00 $544,233.58 $578,088.00
Reg. Officers Overtime 6,000.00 6,667.92 6,000.00

Special Officers 5,000.00 4,776.50 5,000.00

Foot Patrol 9,000.00 6,087.00 .00

Dispatchers 130,463.00 125,703.77 139,229.00

Dispatchers Overtime 1,000.00 317.40 300.00

Secretarial 59,046.00 57,330.34 59,000.00

Animal Control 10,400.00 10,400.00 10,400.00

Reg. Officers Holidays 21,281.00 20,664.72 22,198.00

Civilian Holiday Pay 5,018.00 4,921.60 5,355.00

Commercial Duty 20,000.00 11,931.75 12,000.00

Incentive Pay 5,200.00 5,241.14 5,800.00

Crossing Guard 3,510.00 3,477.00 3,800.00

Cadets 2,000.00 .00 .00

SUBTOTAL
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Dues & Meetings
Training
Care of Prisoners
Equipment

SUBTOTAL
Uniforms
Uniform Maintenance
Extra Investigation

Exams & Physicals

SUBTOTAL $ 19,500.00 $ 17,585.04 $ 17,900.00

Telephone 14,700.00 18,269.00 17,800.00
Radio Maintenance 3,000.00 2,654.04 2,500.00

SUBTOTAL $ 17,700.00 $ 20,923.04 $ 20,300.00

Legal ^ 2,360.25 2,500.00

SUBTOTAL $ ^ $ 2,360.25 $ 2,500.00

TOTAL $1,216,053.00 $1,215,076.58 $1,269,407.00

2,000.00
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COMPARATIVE STATEMENT OFREVENUES - 1990

ESTIMATED
EXCESS

ACTUAL (DEFICIT)

TAXES
CURRENT YEAR:
Property Taxes
Land Use Change
Yield Taxes
Natl. Bank Stock

Int. on Delinquent Taxes

FROM STATE
State Rev. Sharing Grant
Business Profits Tax
Highway Block Grant
Railroad Tax
State & Federal Forest

Emergency Shelter

LOCAL SOURCES, EXCEPT
TAXES
Motor Vehicle Permits
Dog Lie. & Fines
Lie, Permits &
Filing Fees
Parking Tickets

Sale of Town Property
Rent of Town Property
Court Lease
Income from Depts.

Library Book Funds
Int. on Deposits
Reimb. Ambulance
Reimb. Solid Waste
Insurance Fund Dividends
Capital Project Fund
In Lieu of Taxes
District Court Fines
Comm. Septage Fees
Comm. Garbage Fees
Betterments
Bridge Construction
Miscellaneous

USE OF FUND BALANCE

$12,693,701
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STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE

1/01/90 Unreserved
Fund Balance

Fund Balance Used to

Reduce Tax Rate

Estimated Revenues
Actual Revenues

Revenue Surplus

Total Appropriations &
Encumbered Balances

Total Expenditures &
Encumbrances

Unexpended Balance of

Appropriations

1990 Budget Surplus

12/31/90 Unreserved Fund
Balance

$412,427

150,000

14,869,874

14,969,199

15,216,456

15,143,445

99,325

73,011

172,336

434,763

Municipal Budget Committee
Seated I to r: Ellen Milotte, Paula Lehmann, John Lagnese,
Christopher Kanzler, Selectmen's Rep., Harvey Blake, and David
Burdette
Standing I to r: Kevin Jones, Clarissa Holmes, Richard Dupont,
Bartram Bumsted, Chairman, Jac Cuddy, and School Board Rep.,

Theresa Kennett
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TREASURER'S REPORT

GENERAL FUND
BALANCE January 1, 1990
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REVOLVING LOAN ACCOUNT
BALANCE January 1, 1990
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CASH RECEIPTS - 1990

FROM LOCAL TAXES
CURRENT YEAR
Property 9,621,989.15
National Bank Stock 9.00

Yield 12,891.00
Betterments 60,178.90

PREVIOUS YEARS
Property 3,857,799.94
Betterments 7,302.00

Int. & Penalties

on Taxes 182,770.08
Tax Liens Redeemed 1,135,418.57
Int. on Tax Liens Redeemed 107,143.36

9,695,068.05

3,865,101.94

1,425,332.01

TOTAL FROM TAXES 14,985,502.00

FROM STATE

State Rev. Block Grant 308,076.85
Highway Block Grant 120,954.50
Railroad Tax 4,603.20

State & Fed. Forest 1,414.49

Emergency Shelter 9,687.50

Recycling Grant 14,418.00

TOTAL FROM STATE 459,154.54

LOCAL SOURCES, except Taxes

Motor Vehicle Permits 655,482.00
M V Decals 13,441.50
Dog Licenses-Town 977.00
Dog Licenses-State 50.50
Dog Fines 1,312.00

Lie, Permits, Fees 3,425.00

Building Permits 16,347.00
Building Permit Fines 1,885.00

Boat Reg. Fees 3,593.32

Cable TV Fee 25,014.11

Marriage Licenses 3,564.00

Court Lease 70,124.75

Int. on Deposits 160,945.32
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INCOME FROM DEPTS.
Police

Town Office

Planning Board
Board of Adjustment
Solid Waste
Highway
Recreation
Legal

TOTAL FROM DEPTS.

Sale of Town Property
Yield Tax Deposit
Court Fines
Parking Tickets
Air Tanks
Reimb. Solid Waste
Reimb. Ambulance
In Lieu of Taxes
Checklists
Workers' Comp. Div.
Unemploy. Comp. Div.
Prop./Liab. Ins. Div.
Comm. Septage Fees
Comm. Garage Fees
Capital Project Fund
Bridge Construction
Miscellaneous

REFUNDS
Police

Welfare
Solid Waste
Library
Government Buildings
Conservation
Town Officers' Exp.
Assessing
Highway
Parks
Workers' Comp.
Legal

Reimb. Blue Cross

18,679.28

1,272.65

8,844.00

1,668.00

25,806.55

4,898.08

4,971.00

2,000.00

18,956.00

1,111.35

8,365.64

1,984.55

160.84

2,144.20

184.99

100.00

1.50

2,381.86

3,472.00

240.00

68,139.56

1,115.00

93.00

5,884.00

7,792.00

54.00

88,360.00

7,075.00

8,612.00

120.00

66,441.61

1,543.75

1,321.00

30,382.50

86,326.00

22,184.91

8,579.00

511.78

1,360,696.61

39,102.93

8,615.31

47,718.24



TOWN OF CONWAY

Main Street, North Conway Circa 1885

Courtesy ofDan Noel

TheTown ofConway, New Hampshire, estabHshed 1765, popula-

tion 9121, is composed of the villages of Conway, North Conway,
Center Conway, East Conway, and Redstone, has a three member
Board of Selectmen, Town Manager, and open Town Meeting form
of government. There is a School District with an annual meeting

and seven (7) elected School Board members, a public library with

an elected Board ofTrustees, an elected Planning Board and elected

Police Commission.

The Town has overlapping special service districts or precincts

which provide services the Town as a whole does not provide, such

as street lights, water, sewer, and sidewalks. The Town contracts

with the village district fire departments to provide service to non-

precinct areas, and the Town contracts with the North Conway
Ambulance Company and Conway Village Fire District to provide

ambulance service to all Town residents under one tax bill.

The Town disposes of garbage and has mandatory recycling,

however, pickup is available through private enterprise.

The following 4 pages are a project of the Public Information Committee of the

Governor's Commission on the 21st Century Conway Civic Profile. Members: Glenn

Saunders, Robert Bumstead, Nanci Allard, Curtis Lunt, Karla McGonigle, Cynthia

Briggs and Bart Bachman.
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TOWN OF CONWAY

1 EATONl

North Conway Water

Intervale Lighting

Conway Village Fire

Q Kearsarge Lighting ^

North Conway Lighting

Center Conway Fire

Center Conway Lighting

East Conway Fire

42





EMERGENCY SERVICES
Ambulance 911

Fire 911

Police 911

Police (non-emergency) 356-5715

TOWN HALL
(Hours Monday-Friday, 8 am-5 pm)

Board of Selectmen 356-381

1

Town Manager 447-3811
Town Clerk 447-3822
Tax Collector 447-3822
Tax Assessor 447-3811

Public Works Director 447-3855
Planning Board 447-3855
Zoning 447-3855
Fire Inspection 447-3855
Building Inspection/Permits 447-3855
Health Officer 447-3855
Welfare Office 447-3811

TOWN SERVICES
Highway Department

Solid Waste Facility (Permit Required)

(Monday-Saturday, 8-4; Sunday 8-12)

Animal Control Officer

Conway Public Library

North Conway Library

Parks & Recreation Department

North Conway Community Center

SCHOOLS
Superintendent of Schools

Kennett High School

Conway Elementary School

John Fuller School

Pine Tree School

DISTRICT SERVICES
North Conway Water Precinct

Conway Village Water Precinct

AREA SERVICES
Conway District Court

Sheriff's Department

Conway Village Chamber of Commerce
Mt. Washington Valley Chamber of Commerce

447-6661
356-2272

356-5715
447-5552
356-2961
447-5680
356-2096

356-5533
447-6364
447-3369
356-5381
447-2882

356-5382
447-5470

356-7710
800-552-8960
447-2639
356-3131

44
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Due to Trust Funds -

Insurance Reimb. 1,455.54

Skimobile Road Project 18,000.00

1989 ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE
Income from Departments 8,694.43

State of NH-FEMA 750.00

State of NH-RR Tax 1 ,599.00

In Lieu of Taxes 1,000.00

12,043.43

REIMB. FROM FUNDS
Capital Reserve Funds 65,365.48

Conservation 2,497.05

Mulford Trust 600.00

Henney Trust 13,004.27

Sewer Detail 57,502.00
Construction Acct. 82,792.33

Revolving Loan 30,000.00

Performance Bonds 36,148.49

287,909.62

17,172,479.98

SHORT TERM LOAN 1,000,000.00

TAX ANTICIPATION
NOTES 3,800,000.00

TOTAL RECEIPTS 21,972,479.98
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TOWN OF CONWAY
GENERAL LONG-TERM DEBT ACCOUNTS

Amt. of
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922,500 711,500 140,000

Dec. 1988
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INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT ON
FINANCIAL PRESENTATION

To the Members of

the Board of Selectmen
Town of Conway
Conway, New Hampshire

We have audited the accompanying general purpose financial

statements of the Town of Conway and the combining and
individual fund financial statements of the Town as of and for the

year ended December 31, 1989, as listed in the table of contents.

These financial statements are the responsibility of the Town's
management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these

financial statements based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with generally accepted

auditing standards. Those standards require that we plan and
perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether
the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An
audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the

amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also

includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant

estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall

financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit pro-

vides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

As described in Note IB, the general purpose financial state-

ments referred to above do not include the General Fixed Asset
Group of Accounts, which should be included to conform with
generally accepted accounting principles. The amount that should

be recorded in the General Fixed Asset Account Group is not

known.

In our opinion, except that omission of the General Fixed Asset
Group of Accounts results in an incomplete presentation, as

explained in the above paragraph, the general purpose financial

statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects,

the financial position oftheTown ofConway at December 31, 1989,

and the results of its operations and the changes in financial

position of its nonexpendable trust funds for the year then ended, in

conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. Also, in

our opinion, the combining and individual fund financial state-

ments referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the

financial position of each of the individual funds of the Town at

December 31, 1989, and the results of operations of such funds for

the year then ended, in conformity with generally accepted account-

ing principles.

March 3, 1990 PLODZIK & SANDERSON
Professional Association
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TOWN CLERK'S REPORT
1/1/90 - 12/31/90

—DR.—
RECEIPTS:
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SCHEDULE OF TOWN PROPERTY
As of December 31, 1990

Town Hall, lands and buildings $ 264,600

Furniture and equipment 186,356

Library, lands and buildings 1,122,700

Furniture, fixtures and equipment 411,682

Police Department, lands and buildings, Rte. 16 356,100

Police Department, lands and buildings, Rte. 302 900,000

Equipment 278,402

Conway District Court, land and building, Rte. 302 700,000

Highway Department, lands and buildings 617,400

Equipment 985,300

Materials and supplies 35,000

Solid Waste Facility 640,200

Salt Shed, lands and buildings 275,800

Parks, Commons and Playgrounds 1,730,750

Schools, land, buildings and equipment** 19,177,010

$27,681,300

Other property and equipment:
Map 3, Lot 2

Map 3, Lot 22A
Map 5, Lot 47

Map 8, Lot 4

Map 9, Lot 5

Map 11, Lot 45

Map 11, 62-24

Map 12, 48-1

Mapl3, Lot 11

Map 15, Lot 25

Map 15, Lot 26

Map 15, Lot 27D
Map 15, Lot 28A
Map 18, Lot 42

Map 19, Lot 12

Map 19, Lot 68A
Map 20, Lot 1

Map 20, Lot 2

Map 26, Lot 5

Map 26, Lot 17

Map 28, Lot 7

Map 39, Lot 39

30 ac. Off Greeley Road $ 30,000

Turn Around - Crown Hill 3,500

Potter Road - School House Lot 2,700

Walker's Pond Conservation Land* 1,000

Old Mill Road, 13 ac. 13,000

Rt. 16 North of Elk's Club 189,800

Fire Station Land-Settlers' Green 205,000

Smith-Eastman Landing 73,400

Common Land - East Conway Road 184,500

Snair Land 126,000

Pudding Pond 890,400

5.04 ac. - Woodland Road 35,280

1 2 ac. off Artist Falls Rd. 78,000

First Bridge* 6,300

Whitaker Woods 327,600

Whitaker Woods 117,000

124 ac. - Hurricane Mt. Rd. 111,600

510 ac. - Hurricane Mt. Rd. 382,500

West Main Street 35,100

West Main Street 14,000

Quint St. 14,700

w/s Hillside Ave. 22,100
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Map 45, Lot 19
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SPECIAL TAX ASSESSING REPORT
There are over 7,000 properties in Conway with hundreds of

sales. At the present time we have to look at, for example, property

"A" which was sold on April 1, 1989, for a fair value and comparing
that property to property "B" which sold for less on April 1, 1990,

being assessed the same as "A" in order to maintain equity as 1989

was our base year.

In Conway in 1989, the base year or revaluation year, the State

determined that we were at 100% of value, on the average. In

normal times real estate appreciates in value and by now our ratio

(assessments against actual sales prices) would be less than 100%.

These not being normal times (in other words decreasing property

values) our ratio in 1990 will be 10% to 15% higher on the average.

Add to that the fact that there is always an area of approximately
10%, which is normal leeway in the case of mass appraisal.

The State of New Hampshire, Dept. of Revenue Administration
(D.R.A.) oversees the local Assessors and annually conducts a

study of assessments of certain properties which have sold in a

community against their assessed value to determine the level of

assessment or ratio to actual sales in a given year as of April 1st.

The 1989 revaluation was done 11 years after the 1978 revalua-

tion. We want property values to resemble assessed values, how-
ever, that is too difficult to perform each year. The tax rate can be
affected by an increase in total value or a decrease in total value so

that a $15.00 tax rate at 1 15% of value would actually be $17.25 ifthe

total value of the Town was adjusted by 15%.

We thank you for your patience and understanding.

Sincerely,

HARVEY C. BLAKE, Chairman
CYNTHIA B. BRIGGS
RAYMOND E. LEAVITT, JR.
Conway Board of Selectmen

JAMES FENNESSY
Assessor
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TOWN OF CONWAY
TOTAL BUDGET SHARES

SCHOOL

COUNTY
3.0%

POLICE
6.9%

1990 APPROPIATION %

TAX RATE - 1990

Municipal 3.85
County .61

School 8.96

13.42

PRECINCT BASE WATER FIRELIGHT TOTAL
(1) Conway Village Fire 13.42 2.93 16.35
(2) North Conway Lighting 13.42 1.69 .29 15.40
(3) East Conway Fire 13.42 .34 13.76
(4) Center Conway Fire 13.42 .33 13.75
(5) Center Conway Lighting 13.42 .33 .25 14.00
(6) North Conway Water 13.42 1.69 15.11
(7) Kearsarge Lighting 13.42 1.69 .12 15*23
(8) Intervale Lighting 13.42 1.69 .06 15.17
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TOWN MANAGER'S REPORT
to the Board of Selectmen and the Citizens of Conway

Environmental issues, concern for the economy and traffic

problems dominated much of the Town's attention and efforts in

1990, and the same issues are likely to continue into 1991.

Recycling and the new landfill permitting were both very
successful. Much of the credit goes to Town Engineer, Scott
Johnstone, who has been tenacious at both. At year's end the Town
had received all necessary State permits for the new landfill and
was preparing to purchase the 178 acres, to be opened in late fall of
1991. This project started with a site search in 1986.

Another long standing problem which moved closer to solution
was the Kearsarge Metallurgical Corp. Superfund Site on Mill
Street in Conway Village, which has threatened groundwater since
1982. By September the EPA announced a decision to begin
cleanup within 2 years by onsite pumping and treatment of
groundwater and removal of the waste pile at a cost of $7.2 million.

This could take up to ten years.

The economy has suffered in 1990 and as the State and regional
recession continues, we must be concerned about when things will

improve. The Town has been supporting the effort of the newly
formed Mt. Washington Valley Economic Council, a public/private
partnership. Even though the 1990 Town tax rate fell 15%, the loss

of jobs in the construction and manufacturing sectors has pushed
many to the edge, fueling an intense scrutiny of Town and School
budgets and personnel.

The Town also was very active in reviewing loan applications for

Conway's revolving loan fund designed for small manufacturing
and assembly firms, as a bank credit crunch set in.

Despite the slow economy, traffic was as congested as ever. A
salute goes to the Police Department and the Mt. Washington
Valley Chamber Valley Hosts: the former for trying to move traffic

at key intersections, and the latter for trying to soothe frayed
tempers when it does not move. The New Hampshire Dept. of
Transportation's interest in a solution was rekindled in 1990 with
passage of legislation to design an upgrade of Route 16. This could
mean any number of outcomes and several committees, including
the Highway Advisory Task Force, have been actively formulating
local plans to avoid destruction ofthe villages and improvements to

E2. We should all pay close attention in 1991.

Thank you for your support and the opportunity to serve the
Town. „ „ ,, , . ,

Respectfully submitted,

CURTIS H. LUNT
Town Manager
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TOWN PLANNER'S REPORT
Although I have not been here long, I suspect that Conway, like

most other New Hampshire towns, was caught off guard by the

mid-80s economic boom. Growth and development was fast and
furious. The influx of new stores, new houses, new roads and new
people left in its wake a Conway different than that ofjust a decade
ago. Yet many of the Town's characteristics have survived intact.

While in a lull in the economy, I believe that now is the best time to

take stock of our situation and make our plans for the future.

The most vital part of our planning efforts will be the writing and
implementing of a new Master Plan. In 1990, the Planning Board
adopted the first of 18 reports which comprise this plan. Remaining
reports will be prepared and updated on an on-going basis, with two
or three prepared or amended each year. The Plan focuses on land
use, but related topics including transportation, public facilities,

population, housing, recreation and economic development are

included. The goal of the Master Plan is to establish a comprehen-
sive land use and development strategy for the Town.

The Capital Improvements Program, or CIP, is the Town's other

basic plan. The CIP is a tool which allows evaluation of major
purchases which the Town expects to make during the upcoming
six years. In it you will find recommendations regarding acquisi-

tion of major capital items like buildings, land, trucks, and other

expensive pieces of equipment. Its purpose is to schedule capital

purchases and plan its financing to stabilize the annual rate of

spending on capital goods. This, in turn, helps keep tax rates stable.

Used in conjunction with the Master Plan, the CIP can be very

helpful in making the Town's provision of public services and
facilities efficient and cost effective.

Regulations. This is apt to be a sore subject with some people, but
not one which can be ignored. Our land use regulations (zoning,

subdivision, site plan review) are survivors of a hectic time. During
the boom they were amended and patched as problems arose, but

there was no time for complete rewrites. It is my hope that each of

the major regulations will be fully evaluated and comprehensively

rewritten within the next few years. However, I see little point in

revising these regulations until we have established the Town's
goals. These regulations are intended to implement the Town's
plans, so we should get the plans revised first. Expect simplified

processes for applicants and comprehensive standards for project

designs.

In closing, I would like to thank the Planning Board for the

many, many hours they volunteer, and for what is all too often a

thankless job. And I would like to thank everyone who participates

in the planning process.

Respectfully submitted,

STEPHEN H. BURNS, Town Planner
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REPORT OF THE CHIEF OF POLICE
This year showed a significant increase in requests for police

services which went from 8,171 in 1989 to 8,558 in 1990. The
number ofthe top nine UCR crimes went up to a total of 892, which
is 77 more than we had in the previous year. Even though traffic

was down, we had a large increase in calls for service which, I

believe, can be attributed to the economy. It seems that when the

economy drops, crime goes up.

In 1990 we lost four police officers to other Departments. Two of

them went to the Carroll County Sheriffs Department, one to the
Oxford (Maine) Sheriffs Department, and one to the Bartlett

Police Department. These four men were replaced by four very
capable officers: Bruce Ela, who was awarded first place in the
shooting category at the 92nd recruit training academy; Arnold
Lord, who was selected as the outstanding officer at the same
academy session; Gary Anderson, who came to us with seven
years experience in the Portland (Maine) Police Department; and
Tommie McKenzie, who is currently attending the NH Police

Standards and Training Academy in Concord.

The Conway Police Department also has two officers who teach
at the police academy: Christopher Perley, our prosecutor, teaches
at the prosecution school; and Patrolman Brian Doherty instructs

at the Camouflage and Concealment classes.

This shows you the fine caliber of people at the Conway Police

Department who serve your community.

In the spring of 1990, we had three Drug Abuse Resistance
Education (D.A.R.E.) groups graduate. I was quite impressed with
the attitude of these young people and I think that the D.A.R.E.
program is one of the finest anti drug programs in our schools
today. Ifwe are able to keep this program going, I am sure that we
will see some great results in the future.

At this time, I want to thank the members of the police

department for their dedication, loyalty, and for all the uncompen-
sated hours that have been donated to this Department because of

their interest in the community.

To the citizens of Conway, thank you for your support. We will

continue to serve you to the best of our ability.

Respectfully submitted,

WILLIAM R. SCALETTI
Chief of Police
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CONWAY POLICE DEPARTMENT
REQUESTS FOR POLICE SERVICES

1990
Rape 2

Robbery 2

Aggravated Assault 11

Other Assault 81
Burglary 168
Motor Vehicle Thefts 24
Other Thefts 573
Arson 1

Forgery/Counterfeit 41
Fraud 270
Embezzlement
Stolen Property/Buying/Selling 109
Vandalism 219
Weapons/Possession/Carrying 10

Sex Offenses 26
Drug Offenses 52
Offenses Against Family/Children 11

DWI 182
Liquor Law Offenses 72
Intoxication 19

Disorderly Conduct 40
Unlawful Assembly
Suicide 7

Unattended Death 8

Gun Shot 32
Suspicion and Intelligence 618
Loitering/Curfew 2

Runaway/Juvenile Problems 32
Fatal Motor Vehicle Accidents 1

Other Motor Vehicle Accidents 639
Transportation of Controlled Drug 21
Reckless Operation/Motor Vehicle 7

Motor Vehicle Offenses 411
Obstructing Government Administration 44
Manslaughter/Homicide 1

Criminal Trespass 47
Breach of Peace 75
Dog Complaints 505
Interfering With Freedom 3

Corrupt Practices

NCIC Hit
Town Ordinance Offenses 24
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Aids/Citizens/or Other Depts. 1,094
Alarms 811
Civil Complaints 49
Disturbances 620
Domestic Disturbances 103

Criminal Threatening 20
Illegal Camping 9
Loose Animals/Dead Animals 330
Cruelty To Animals 6
Mental Persons 2
Recovered Lost Property 32
Unfounded Complaints 49
Explosives
Conspiracy 1

Lost Property 20
Lockout 657
Medical Emergency
Open Door/Window 112
Truancy
Prowler 44
Wanted Persons 193
Other 16

TOTAL CALLS FOR SERVICE
8,558
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REPORT OF THE CONWAY
POLICE COMMISSION

Due to the down turn in the economy, this past year has been
very difficult for the Police Commission. We have been faced with
the process of cutting expenses and keeping the budget to the
minimum. As an elected Commission, we have been entrusted the

goal of providing the Police Department services to the Town of

Conway to which it has become accustomed, while at the same
time being cost effective.

This past year the Conway Police Department has been faced
with an increased rate of calls for service. Sadly, this number is

expected to continue increasing as the economy deepens into

recession. It is our intention to continue to provide these services

and try to reduce the costs ofdoing so. The liability rate has hit an
all time high. This, coupled with increased costs of electricity,

telephone, vehicle maintenance, labor and general running of

operations, has made cuts an extensive undertaking. The Commis-
sion has worked diligently to accomplish this goal.

The 911 system was instituted in 1990. The use of this number
has been invaluable to those requiring emergency assistance.

Easing the traffic flow during peak times continues to be of

concern to the Commission. This year we have had additional

personnel in place at varioufe problem areas. A special article will

be presented in 1991 to see ifthe town will fund the continuation of

this project.

The quality and professionalism of the Conway Police Depart-
ment is to be commended. The Commission wishes to thank all for

their dedication to duty and their sincere concerns for the welfare

of the citizens of the Town of Conway.

Respectfully submitted,

CONWAY POLICE COMMISSION
Commission Chairman, Ralph L. Mead
Commissioner, Paul D. Whetton
Commissioner, Robert F. Porter
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PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT REPORT
Last year, in this report we discussed what the Public Works

Department is and what it does for you. It seems appropriate to

again focus on the latter of these items so that we may all better
understand where our tax money is spent.

The good news for the coming year is that Public Works will

operate on less money than the previous year for the second year
in a row. We believe we can do this with only a slight reduction in
services to the taxpayers by simply tightening our belts and
becoming more creative.

Two ofthe primary services provided to the citizens ofthe Town
include garbage disposal and highway maintenance. In the past
year, the impact of mandatory recycling has hit full force as we
recycled over 2,000,000 pounds of garbage. Our goal for 1991 is an
increase of a half a million pounds. We also will begin construc-
tion of the new landfill and will be working with the Cooperative
Extension Service to teach citizens how to compost at home. By
composting at home you, as an individual, can save tax dollars
and create a product which you can use at home.

Our highway maintenance continues to be first rate. During the
past year we rebuilt Allard Hill Road and half of Rockhouse
Mountain Road while still keeping the rest ofthe Town's streets in
excellent shape. The Conway Lake Dam was also reconstructed
for about 50% of the expected cost. In 1991 we will continue our
paving program and will be experimenting with various methods
of deicing our streets so that we can keep the streets passable and
be better neighbors with our environment.

Our Parks and Recreation programs have had to grow during
the past year due to the realignment of the School District. With
more children now at Pine Tree School, the Town has had to

expand the programs in that school. As a result you will find a
special article in the warrant to fund the continuation of a part
time recreation assistant. Without this part time position it is very
questionable and highly unlikely that the programs in Pine Tree
School can continue.

On a sadder note, the beautiful fountain at Washington Park
seems to continually be vandalized. If such action continues in
1991 we will have to consider removing it. It is my hope that,

together we can find out who is performing these acts ofvandalism
so that such action will not be necessary.

The Town's technical staff has been equally busy this year.

Although fewer building permits were pulled this year, see graph,
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the Building Inspector performed 1 100 inspections in 1990. This is

identical to the number performed in 1989. Additionally, he found
174 code violations compared to 175 in 1989. The Fire Inspector

performed 1027 inspections this past year compared to about 1050

in 1989. Additionally, he was part of a program which taught over
900 local children about fire prevention. As we approach 1991 , it is

as important as ever to be conscious of life safety measures. Great
progress has been made in the past but, as with so many
programs, it is only thru continued effort that public buildings

will remain safe for the general public. In line with this commit-
ment is a request to update the existing BOCA Code from the 1984

version to the 1990 version and the existing Life Safety Code from
the 1981 version to the 1988 version.

During this year ofvery slow growth one ofthe only good things
that has happened is that theTown Planner has been afforded the

time to make significant progress at long term planning projects.

By doing these projects now, we will be better prepared to face the

future. Such projects as Master Plan update to Capital Improve-

ment Plan updates were worked on this year, and 1991 should see

significant progress made on these types of projects.

The department has been busy on the engineering front as well

this year. From designing sidewalks for the two school additions

to obtaining permits for thenew landfill, to working on the transporta-

tion woes of the area, it has been a busy time. Probably the most
significant of these items is the work being done on transpor-

tation. Undoubtedly, this will be the number one issue facing us in

the next five years. Although I am usually a pessimist, I truly

believe that progress is being made. The change of attitude from
the State coupled with the willingness of the local people to get

involved signals to me that the wind is blowing in the right

direction. As a beginning to this process, the Selectmen are

offering to the voters the opportunity to make a connection

between the streets of Settlers Green and Zodiac Way. Although
this will not significantly impact the traffic flow by itself, it is

important as a start and will become a vital part of the overall

solution.

In closing, I would like to thank each person of this Town for

your continued support of the Public Works Department. It is a

pleasure to work in a Town where Public Works is considered

important and is supported by the taxpayers. We will continue to

serve the needs ofthe Town in a conservative, fiscally responsible

manner so that the burden does not become too large for you to

bear.
Respectfully submitted,

D. SCOTT JOHNSTONE, P.E.

Public Works Director and
Town Engineer
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BUILDING PERMITS ISSUED
1983 TO 1990
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CONWAY BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT
The 1990 number ofcases reflected the slowdown in development

in the town but had a wider variety of interpretations of the zoning
ordinance. Our Zoning Enforcement Officer has continued to have
a good working relationship with the Board, despite Board action

in overturning 80% of her Administrative Decisions. This occurred

because of the lack of specific language in the ordinance dealing
with non-conforming uses outside the commercial zone, and a

denial by the Zoning Officer was the only means that could

generate an appeal to the Board.

The Board welcomed David Cruz and Martin Risley as alternates

and accepted with regret the resignation of Joyce Elworthy.

Cases heard:

SPECIAL EXCEPTIONS: 27
Granted 19

Denied 5
Withdrawn 3

VARIANCES: 10

Granted 1

Denied 5
Withdrawn 4

ADMINISTRATIVE DECISION: 10

Overturned 8
Upheld 1

Withdrawn 1

Respectfully submitted,
Phyllis Sherman, 1992 Chairman
John Connolly, 1991 Vice-Chairman
Susan Kuemmerle, 1992
Donald Ekberg, 1993
John Colbath, 1993

John Hebert, 1992 Alternate

John Lagnese, 1992 Alternate

David Cruz, 1993 Alternate

Martin Risley, 1993 Alternate
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CONWAY PLANNING BOARD
1990

The Board remained very active again this year despite the
economic slowdown. The total number of applications handled by
the Board was down slightly (see tables below). The real change,
however, was the relative lack of major applications, like big site

plans or large subdivisions. Most of the activity which occurred
involved minor business site changes, which are handled through
Exemptions.

TOTAL NUMBER OF APPLICATIONS PROCESSED
Year Subdivisions Site Plans Exemptions TOTALS
1987
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CONWAY PUBLIC LIBRARY
There has heen a significant increase in the number of people

using the library and the number of reference questions answered
by the staff in 1990. 28,828 people visited the library and 6,600
reference questions were answered.

As a result of the crowding of the Henney History Room and the
Children's Room, the trustees have engaged the architectural firm
of Ingram/Wallace to provide initial analysis and preliminary
schematic designs to reheve the crowding and provide the greatest
potential for the library for the next twenty years. Town manager.
Curt Lunt, and Town Engineer, Scott Johnstone, gave professional
assistance in the selection of the architects. Cost of this project will
be paid for from a grant from Keith Henney.

The children's librarian, Olga Morrill, promoted a "Children for
World Peace" campaign, in which children made cards urging
peace and sending them to Saddam Hussein. This campaign
attracted nation-wide attention, and an anonymous gift was
received to provide postage.

A story writing contest for children, "Tales from the Dark Side,"
was held. 81 stories were written and prizes given to winners.
Similar contests will be held in the future, and the collection will be
compiled so young writers may enjoy each others' creativity.

Earth Day was observed by the planting of three small blue
spruce trees on the library grounds by Verland Ohlson. The trees
were donated by Verlene and Robert Hamilton.

May 1 , Law Day, was observed by Attorneys Cooper, Fauver and
Deans being in the library to give advice to patrons.

In October the library started opening on Sundays from 1 to 4
p.m. These hours will continue on a trial basis for six months, at
which time the trustees will review the activities and determine
whether or not to continue them.

Mrs. Ann Cullinan, history librarian, has been writing a monthly
column for the Reporter on interesting and sometimes amusing
incidents recorded in the Henney History Room.

Adult reading/discussion programs, funded by the New Hamp-
shire Humanities Council have been well attended.

A Federal grant for $23,000 was awarded to the library to
implement a literacy program in cooperation with the Adult
Tutorial Program of Tri-County Community Action. This grant
provides computers and staff to establish a hteracy center.
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Volunteers, who continue to make a great contribution to the

library, were honored with a coffee hour.

Mrs. Margaret Marschner, librarian, has completed 20 years of

service with the library. Under her direction the library has become
completely modernized, and is a model to other libraries of its size

in the state. We are proud of the position of the Conway Public

Library which is due largely to her leadership.

HELEN BUMSTEAD
Chairman, Library Trustees

CONWAY PUBLIC LIBRARY
THENELLABRADDYHENNEYHISTORYROOM

REPORT OF THE TREASURER
TOTAL TRUST

FUNDS

BALANCE as of 12/31/89 $ 7,123.95

RECEIPTS:
Interest Income 646.35

Other Income 11.609.32

12,255.67

EXPENDITURES:
Reimburse Town of Conway
General Fund 13,004.27

Trust Fee 32.31

13,036.58

BALANCE as of 12/31/90 $ 6,343.04
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CONWAY CONSERVATION COMMISSION
ANNUAL REPORT 1990

In 1990, the Conservation Commission's twentieth year, the

Commissioners have been involved in numerous projects, each
representing the diversity of natural resource issues facing our
community. Planning for the development of a Natural Resource
Inventory was this past year's big project. The Commissioners also

worked on recycling, the highway upgrade and bypass projects,

shorefront zoning, land acquisition and bike paths, as well as
laying the groundwork for some important upcoming projects.

In the past year we had one membership change. Due to his move
to another town. Ken Cargill resigned from the Commission. His
position was filled by Kathleen Frenette with Sue Walker serving
as an alternate.

Town Engineer and Public Works Director, Scott Johnstone, and
Town Planner, Steve Burns, continued to be very helpful in

assisting the Commission with our many land use projects. We are

also grateful to the many other town officials and staff, in addition

to numerous townspeople, for their assistance in the following
projects:

1. NATURAL RESOURCE INVENTORY: As part of the update
for Conway's Master Plan, the Commission reviewed the present
Master Plan and recommended changes and additions to better

detail the natural resources in the town such as geology, soils,

aquifers and floodplains, wildlife habitats and air quality. In
August the Commission hired a consultant to assist them in the
development of a Natural Resource Inventory and the production
of a series of map overlays to correspond to the inventory text. In
November the Commission held its first public hearing on the
Inventory with several community members stepping forward to

lend a hand in the project. The project is slated for completion by
July 1991.

2. RECYCLING: This January marked the first anniversary of

Conway's recycling program. Thanks to the efforts of the local

commercial haulers, businesses. Tin Mt. Conservation Center, the

Lower Mt. Washington Valley Solid Waste District, and most
importantly, you the residents, the program's first year has been a

great success. Other recycling highlights: In April recycling for

businesses was inaugurated and in May an Open House was held

at the Solid Waste Facility with tours, games and prizes, and in

July tin/steel cans were added to the items for recycling.

3. TOWN PROPERTIES: In November, in accordance with the
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Forest Management Plan for Whitaker Woods, a selective 10 acre
timber cut was completed in the northwest corner of this town
property. As specified in the management plan, special care was
given to maintaining the recreational, aesthetic and wildlife

habitat integrity of this area. In addition, we are grateful to the
MWV Ski Touring Association for providing top notch grooming
for the Whitaker Woods cross country trails. In other news: site

visits were conducted by the Commissioners to other town conserva-
tion properties to assess and plan for future management, educa-
tional and recreational projects. In November, a plaque was
installed to commemorate the donation by Gene Hussey of the
Hussey Field. This installation is part of a Pequawket Foundation
project to acknowledge gifts of property to the town.

4. DREDGE AND FILL PERMITS: Due to this year's economic
slowdown, the Commission reviewed fewer Wetland Board appli-

cations. Several sites were visited to aid in making determinations
ofimpact and the Commission continued its monitoring of a project

started last year in and around a significant wetland.

In the coming year the Conservation Commission will continue
to work on projects promoting the conservation, protection and
enjoyment of our town's natural resources. We welcome your ideas
and participation at our monthly meetings held at the Town Hall.

Contact any of the following commissioners for more information.

David Brooks - Chairman
Candace Armstrong Alvin Hatch
Susan Nichols-Lucy Herbert Lucy
Tom Earle Kathleen Frenette

Household Hazardous Waste Collection Day at Solid Waste Facility
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REPORT OF TOWN OF CONWAY
PARKS & RECREATION DEPARTMENT 1990

The Conway Parks and Recreation Department is responsible for

recreation programs, facilities, parks and cemeteries. This year I

have listed three main areas to let you know what services this

department provides to you.

RECREATION PROGRAMS: The department provides a num-
ber of different programs to the residents and visitors of the Town
ofConway. During the summer months we offer swimming lessons

at Echo Lake State Park and Conway Lake Beach. Over 300
children were enrolled in this program. A summer playground
program offered at the Conway Recreation Center for ages 6 to 12 is

still very popular. Tennis lessons are offered at Davis Park, youth
track program, youth soccer. Junior Baseball Team for ages 13 to 16

and a Co-ed adult volleyball program. These are just a few of the

popular programs being offered in 1990. During the fall, winter and
spring seasons the emphasis is given to Conway Elementary
School and Pine Tree Elementary School students. We provide the

traditional youth sports such as soccer, flag football, street hockey,

basketball, ice hockey, recreation skating, softball, T-Ball, and
gymnastics. Also special events such as the Easter Egg Hunt,
Halloween Party, trips to Ice Capades, trips to sporting events and
other activities are very popular. In addition, we provide an arts &
crafts program and a number ofprograms with other organizations

and recreation departments.

This fall the number of participants has more than doubled at the

Conway Elementary and Pine Tree Elementary Schools. An
example of this increase is in our basketball program that had 4

boys teams and 2 girls teams in 1989. This year we have 10 boys
teams and 6 girls teams. As your Parks & Recreation Director and
being a one man department, the need is there to hire an assistant

to help provide programs for the additional children enrolled.

Johnny Eastman has been working on apart-time basis this fall

and winter to help meet this increased participation due to the

redistricting of elementary students to the new Pine Tree School
this fall.

PARKS: During the spring through fall months I supervise a
crew of two to three people in taking care of the following parks:

Davis Park, Conway Lake Beach, Smith Eastman Bridge Park,

First River Bridge Park, Nasby King Field, Washington Street

Park, Cassie Davidson Park and Swift River Bridge Park. In
addition to these parks we take care ofthe outside maintenance and
grounds of the Conway Police Station, Court House Complex,
Town Hall, Town Garage, Conway Public Library, Old Police
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Station, Conway Recreation Center, Conservation Lands and a
number of other small parks within our town. We also provide
rubbish pickup in both North Conway and Conway Villages.

Twenty-five trees and lilac shrubs were planted within our parks
and along streets this past year. I organized an Arbor Day Program
held in Center Conway with Governor Greg as guest of honor.
Along with a group of local youngsters, he helped in the planting of

a maple tree that was donated by the State of New Hampshire.

CEMETERIES: There are over 57 cemeteries within our town-
some as small as one headstone and others quite large. The Parks
Department takes care of mowing and maintenance of twenty-five

cemeteries.

This year I started a new maintenance program to repair and
restore cemeteries throughout the town. In 1990, 24 headstones
were repaired in the Davidson Cemetery in Center Conway, Hales
Cemetery in Conway and Willey Cemetery in North Conway. The
Sparhawk Cemetery in Conway is being restored and in 1991 the
headstones will be repaired as we continue our maintenance
program.

I would like to thank Gene Gray and Ron Morton for the many
hours they have worked in our parks and cemeteries. I would also

like to thank all the volunteers, for without their support the
Conway Parks & Recreation Department would not be able to

provide the various programs and services to the citizens of the

Town of Conway.
Respectfully submitted,

KENNETH M. JONES
Parks & Recreation
Director

Headstones being repaired in Davidson Cemetery by Public Works
Dept. employees - Fall 1990
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A TIME TO REFLECT
Forty years ago Harvey Dow Gibson and his daughter Whitney

founded the North Conway Community Center as we know it

today.

The Goals and Objectives that were laid down in the Constitution
and By-Laws of the Center four decades ago have not changed. The
Goals and Objectives were to basically offer recreational pro-
gramming for our area.

There are more people here now. Our programs are larger in
number and also larger in participation. But the concept has not
changed.

Kids today play the same sports, participate in Cub Scouts, go to
dances, skate on the local rink, meet at the Center informally,
utilize the playground area, and in many cases consider the Center
their second home.

The adults, ranging from 18 to 90 years of age, use the Center in
somewhat similar ways. They are involved with R.S.V.P., Saco
Valley Softball League, Men's Basketball, Fund Raising Activities,
coaching kids in many sports, serving on our Board of Directors
and attending Band Concerts. Their involvement makes the Center
a better place to be.

The ground work of 40 years ago shows that the Gibson family
realized what was needed and what would last over the long term.

They should be commended for their vision in anticipating not
only that the quality of life in North Conway would be greatly
improved with the addition of a recreational facility, but also the
potential growth of our area in the years to come.

We hope that we can continue to fulfill the dreams and hopes of
the Gibsons as we start a new decade of service to the people of our
community.

KIM PERKINS
Director,

North Conway Community Center
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REPORT OF TOWN FOREST FIRE WARDEN
AND STATE FOREST RANGER

During Calendar Year 1990, the State of New Hampshire experi-
enced an average number of wildfires. The three leading causes of
these wildfires were fires kindled without a fire permit from the
Forest Fire Warden, permit fires that escaped control and rekindled
fires. All of these fires are preventable, but ONLY with your help.

Please help your town and state forest fire officials with forest

fire prevention. New Hampshire State Law (RSA 224:27 H) requires
that, "No person, firm or corporation shall kindle or cause to be
kindled any fire or burn or cause to be burned any material in the
open, except when the ground is covered with snow, without first

obtaining a written fire permit from the Forest Fire Warden
of the town where the burning is to be done."

Violations of RSA 224:27 H and the other burning laws of the
State of New Hampshire are misdemeanors punishable by fines of
up to $1,000 and/or a year in jail and you are also liable for all fire

suppression costs.

The State of New Hampshire, Division of Forests and Lands
assisted many towns in wildland fire suppression during 1990,
including a 262 acre fire in Moultonboro and several fires in

Hooksett.

In 1990, the New Hampshire Division of Forests and Lands
trained 844 local Wardens and Deputy Wardens in the Incident
Command System (ICS), an incident management system for all

types of emergencies. In 1991, Wardens will be trained in the use of

Class A foam in wildfire suppression.

If you have any questions regarding New Hampshire forest fire

laws, please contact your local Forest Fire Warden, State Forest
Ranger, or the Division of Forests and Lands at 271-2217.

FOREST FIRE STATISTICS - 1990
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